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Introduction 
	
Welcome	to	the	School	of	Resource	and	Environmental	Management	(REM).		This	
handbook	contains	policies	and	procedures	regarding	the	MRM	thesis	and	699	
research	project.	General	information	about	SFU	policies	and	procedures	relevant	to	
the	MRM	program	is	available	at	the	website	of	the	SFU	Office	of	Graduate	and	Post-
Doctoral	Studies		(http://www.sfu.ca/dean-gradstudies.html).	That	website	
includes	links	to	the	SFU	Graduate	Student	Admission	Handbook	and	the	SFU	
Graduate	General	Regulations.	You	should	carefully	read	both	of	those	additional	
resources.	The	SFU	Graduate	Student	Admission	Handbook	includes	a	wide	range	of	
information	on	being	a	graduate	student	at	SFU,	and	the	Graduate	General	
Regulations	set	out	the	rules	that	apply	to	all	graduate	students	at	SFU.		
	
The	purpose	of	this	MRM	handbook	is	to	set	out	the	policies	and	procedures	that	are	
specific	to	the	masters	programs	in	REM:	the	MRM	thesis	and	MRM	699	research	
project.	In	case	of	any	conflict	between	these	REM	policies	and	procedures	and	the	
Graduate	General	Regulations,	the	university	regulations	have	precedence.	
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Description of Project and Thesis Streams 
	
The MRM Thesis or 699 Research Project  
All	MRM	students	must	complete	a	major	research	project	or	a	thesis	in	addition	to	
the	courses	required	for	their	MRM	degree.	There	are	two	streams	which	differ	in	
their	emphasis	on	research	versus	course-based	learning.		Students	in	the	MRM	
thesis	stream	produce	a	full	Master’s	thesis,	whereas	students	in	the	MRM	
(Planning)	stream	and	the	standard	MRM	course-based	stream	produce	a	‘699	
research	project’	(named	after	the	course	registration	number	assigned	to	the	
project).	You	must	present	and	defend	the	completed	thesis	or	699	research	project	
in	an	examination	that	is	open	to	the	university	community.		If	you	pass	the	
examination	and	the	written	product	is	acceptable	to	the	examiners,	you	will	submit	
the	thesis	or	project	to	the	library.	The	thesis	stream	is	more	research-intensive	
than	the	project	streams,	producing	a	final	thesis	document	that	is	larger	in	scope	
than	a	project.		
	
Purpose of the Thesis or Research Project 
Researching	and	writing	a	thesis	or	project	enables	you	to	pursue	a	research	topic	in	
depth	while	at	the	same	time	developing	skills	that	will	be	useful	to	you	in	your	
future	academic	study,	research,	or	employment	in	various	fields	of	resource	and	
environmental	management	and	planning.	These	skills	range	from	general	to	
specific.	General	skills	include	the	abilities	to:	1)	conceptualize	and	formulate	a	
manageable	research	problem,	2)	organize	the	steps	required	to	research,	write	and	
defend	the	thesis	or	project,	3)	critically	assess,	integrate	and	synthesize	concepts	
and	results	from	other	research,	4)	collect	and	analyze	data,	5)	evaluate	results	and	
strength	of	evidence,	and	6)	communicate	effectively	in	writing	and	orally.		You	will	
also	develop	skills	more	specific	to	your	chosen	research	area	such	as	simulation	
modeling,	experimental	design,	decision	analysis,	descriptive	and	inferential	
statistics,	risk	assessment,	benefit/cost	analysis,	conflict	resolution,	strategic	
planning,	and	designing	and	administering	social	surveys.	You	should	carefully	
consider	the	development	of	these	general	and	specific	skills	as	you	design	and	
execute	your	research,	to	prepare	you	for	future	academic	and	professional	career	
opportunities:	if	you	have	a	sense	of	the	toolkit	that	you	wish	to	bring	to	your	future	
endeavours,	you	can	use	this	as	an	opportunity	to	develop	expertise	focused	on	
those	tools.	
	
MRM Thesis 
A	Master’s	thesis	is	a	major	academic	research	product	that	involves	independent	
and	original	thinking,	research,	analysis	and	writing.	Most	MRM	theses	will	analyze	
at	least	some	primary	data.	A	suitable	research	problem	in	resource	and	
environmental	management	is	co-developed	between	the	student	and	their	
supervisor	and	then,	with	the	guidance	of	the	supervisor	and	supervisory	
committee,	you	must	design	the	research	approach,	the	methods	and	other	
strategies	you	will	use	to	investigate	and	address	the	problem.	The	thesis	should	
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demonstrate	a	clear	understanding	of	the	main	theoretical	and	methodological	
literature	relevant	to	the	problem,	and	apply	appropriate	methods	for	inquiry	and	
analysis	(the	collection,	management,	evaluation	and	interpretation	of	data).	You	
must	also	demonstrate	the	ability	to	critically	evaluate	theories,	research	methods,	
models	and	approaches	that	are	relevant	to	your	work.	The	thesis	is	intended	to	be	
of	publishable	quality	and	should	normally	lead	to	at	least	one	paper	in	a	reputable,	
peer-reviewed	journal.		
	
The	expectations	concerning	research	questions	and	hypotheses	vary	across	
academic	fields	and	you	should	discuss	the	specific	expectations	in	your	field	with	
your	supervisory	committee.	
	
699 Research Project 
The	final	product	of	a	REM	699	research	project	is	a	high	quality	written	report	on	a	
problem	in	resource	and	environmental	management	or	planning.	The	research	
project	is	undertaken	under	the	direction	and	guidance	of	the	student's	supervisory	
committee,	which	in	some	cases	can	include	professionals	from	government	
agencies	or	firms	with	resource	management	responsibilities.	The	project	will	
include	some	original	research,	which	means	it	must	include	one	or	more	of	the	
following:	collection	of	primary	data,	a	new	type	of	analysis	of	existing	data,	
development	or	testing	of	a	new	method	or	tool	of	analysis,	or	a	novel	synthesis	of	
existing	literature	that	makes	new	advances	in	the	area	of	research.	The	research	
project	should	incorporate	knowledge	gained	through	courses	in	the	REM	program	
and,	where	applicable,	experience	derived	from	summer	work	or	similar	practical	
training.	Information	presented	in	the	written	699	research	report	may	incorporate	
term	papers	or	components	thereof	from	REM	courses	but	such	sections	of	the	699	
must	be	modified	well	beyond	individual	course	requirements.	
	
The	topics	of	699	research	reports	vary	widely,	as	do	the	academic	fields	within	
which	the	work	is	grounded,	the	methodologies	used,	and	the	types	of	analyses	
conducted.	As	a	result,	it	is	difficult	to	narrowly	prescribe	limits	of	acceptability.	The	
most	important	criterion	for	acceptability	is	that	the	project	be	of	high	quality	when	
considered	in	the	context	of	research	standards	in	its	home	discipline(s).	The	
problem	must	be	clearly	formulated,	the	analysis	must	be	rigorous,	results	must	be	
clearly	presented,	and	the	implications	for	academic	knowledge	and	applied	
resource	management	must	be	clearly	articulated.	The	topic	should	be	chosen	
carefully	so	that	it	deals	with	a	well-defined,	focused	problem	that	permits	rigorous	
analysis	in	the	time	available	(remember	that	MRM	students	are	expected	to	
complete	all	of	the	requirements	for	the	program	within	6	terms).	
	
Comparing a Research Project with a Thesis 
Students	often	ask	how	a	699	research	project	differs	from	a	Master's	thesis.	
Because	of	the	larger	number	of	courses	required	for	the	MRM	project	streams,	a	
699	project	is	more	limited	in	scope	than	a	thesis.	A	699	project	will	address	a	more	
focused	topic	and	have	less	depth	of	research	and	analysis	than	a	thesis.	
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A	thesis	should	normally	lead	to	a	paper	in	a	reputable,	peer-reviewed	journal.	A	
project	may	lead	to	such	a	publication,	but	often	the	work	may	not	be	of	sufficient	
scope	or	size	to	become	a	publishable	journal	article.	In	all	cases	the	thesis	or	
project	should	be	of	publishable	quality	and	should	demonstrate	rigorous	thinking	
and	analytical	skills.	
	
Because	of	the	wide	range	of	disciplines	and	topics	addressed	in	REM	699	projects	
and	theses,	it	is	not	possible	to	prescribe	minimum	or	maximum	page	limits	for	the	
written	document.	For	both	products,	quality	is	considered	much	more	important	
than	length.	Also,	the	expected	length	of	the	thesis	or	research	project	may	vary	
depending	on	the	subject	matter,	the	field	of	academic	research	and	other	factors	
such	as	the	amount	of	field	work	or	modeling	required	to	produce	the	written	text.	If	
you	intend	to	publish	the	research,	the	requirements	of	the	targeted	journal	may	
also	impose	further	limits	on	the	length	of	the	publishable	product.	While	many	
journals	require	submitted	manuscripts	to	be	in	the	6,000-9,000	word	range,	the	
thesis	or	699	project	may	include	extensive	literature	reviews,	or	details	of	
background	data	or	methods,	that	would	be	more	succinctly	summarized	in	a	
journal	article	or	treated	as	supplementary	material.	
	
Whether	writing	a	thesis	or	a	project,	you	should	get	help	from	your	supervisor	and	
supervisory	committee	to	identify	a	suitable	topic	and	a	theoretical	and	
methodological	approach	to	that	topic.	The	supervisor’s	experience	will	help	you	to	
narrow	down	or	expand	the	topic	as	needed	and	to	define	the	research	problem.	
You	should	also	look	at	examples	of	previous	theses	or	699	research	projects	
recommended	by	your	supervisor.	Focus	on	these	examples	as	your	guides;	other	
theses	or	projects	may	have	been	overly	ambitious	or	otherwise	not	ideal	as	models	
for	future	work.	
	
Interdisciplinarity 
REM	is	an	interdisciplinary	program,	and	this	should	be	reflected	in	the	final	
product	of	the	MRM	degree,	whether	it	is	a	thesis	or	a	project.	The	research	can	be	
grounded	in	one	of	the	core	disciplines,	(e.g.	ecology,	economics,	planning,	policy),	
or	a	single-discipline	aspect	of	an	environmental	or	resource	management	problem,	
but	the	thesis	or	project	should	also	include	some	interdisciplinary	aspect	of	the	
issue	that	is	being	investigated.	For	instance,	a	largely	economic	analysis	could	
include	legal	implications,	or	a	fisheries	management	topic	could	assess	economic	
issues	or	analyze	potential	policy	responses.	The	suitability	of	the	interdisciplinary	
components	of	the	thesis	or	project	will	be	determined	by	the	supervisory	
committee.			
	
Switching Between Project Stream and Thesis Stream 
When	students	are	accepted	into	the	MRM	program,	they	are	admitted	to	either	the	
thesis	stream	or	one	of	the	project	streams.	It	is	easy	to	transfer	between	the	two	
project	streams	after	admission	to	REM,	but	a	transfer	to	the	thesis	stream	from	a	
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project	stream,	or	vice	versa,	will	only	be	allowed	in	exceptional	circumstances.	
Approval	for	the	transfer	must	be	obtained	from	the	proposed	senior	supervisor	for	
the	new	stream	(which	may	or	may	not	be	the	same	supervisor	as	before	the	
transfer)	and	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee.			
	
Waiver Policy 
Whenever	possible,	students	should	initiate	the	consideration	for	a	waiver	before	
the	beginning	of	the	term	in	which	the	course	is	being	offered.	In	the	case	of	first	
year	REM	students	for	courses	in	their	first	term,	consideration	of	waivers	should	be	
initiated	in	the	first	two	weeks	of	classes.	Masters	students	are	allowed	to	waive	one	
required	core	course.	All	waivers	must	be	sought	during	a	student’s	first	year	(three	
terms)	of	their	program.	 

In	considering	whether	a	waiver	should	be	granted	to	a	REM	graduate	student	for	a	
required	course	in	the	masters	program,	instructors	should	follow	three	steps:	

1. When	a	student	requests	a	waiver,	first	examine	their	transcripts	to	
determine	whether	they	have	taken	courses	in	the	past	on	similar	topics	to	
the	REM	class	for	which	a	waiver	is	requested.	Taking	such	courses	and	
achieving	high	grades	in	them	is	a	necessary,	but	not	sufficient,	criterion	for	
granting	a	waiver.		
	

2. The	instructors	should	also	use	their	professional	judgment	to	determine	
whether	these	courses	are	likely	to	have	covered	a	substantial	portion	of	the	
material	to	be	presented	in	the	REM	class.	This	can	be	based	on	knowledge	of	
the	professors	who	taught	those	courses	or	on	examination	of	the	outline	of	
the	classes.	Wherever	possible,	the	student	requesting	the	waiver	should	
provide	outlines	of	past	courses	that	may	be	the	basis	for	the	waiver.		
	

3. If	the	student	has	taken	and	done	well	in	appropriate	courses	which	appear	
to	have	covered	much	of	the	material	in	the	REM	course,	an	oral	exam	should	
be	given	to	evaluate	the	student’s	knowledge	of	key	topics.	This	should	
address	not	just	the	basic	introductory	material,	but	some	of	the	advanced	
topics	in	the	REM	course	as	well.	Under	exceptional	circumstances,	an	
instructor	may	administer	this	oral	exam	to	a	student	who	claims	knowledge	
of	the	course	material	via	sources	other	than	past	courses	represented	on	
transcripts	(e.g.	via	professional	experience).		

Outcomes:		

There	are	three	possible	outcomes	to	the	student’s	request	for	a	waiver:	

1. The	student	satisfies	the	instructor	that	their	knowledge	of	the	class	material	
is	such	that	taking	the	REM	course	would	be	redundant.	In	this	case,	the	
student	need	not	take	that	required	REM	class	and	receives	a	waiver	for	it.	
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They	may	substitute	another	graduate	class	for	it	or	may	have	their	course	
load	reduced	by	one	course.	For	MRM	thesis	students,	the	senior	supervisor	
will	work	with	the	student	to	identify	an	elective	course	(one	of	two	
required)	that	will	be	in	a	related	discipline	to	ensure	the	core	tenets	of	REM	
interdisciplinarity	are	covered	in	the	student’s	course	load.	
	

2. The	student	does	not	demonstrate	a	command	of	the	course	material	and	
must	take	the	course	and	meet	all	normal	requirements	for	it.	
	

3. The	student	demonstrates	a	substantial,	but	incomplete	knowledge	of	the	
course	material	and	may	be	granted	a	partial	waiver.	This	option	is	
appropriate	when	the	gaps	in	the	student’s	knowledge	of	the	course	material	
are	discrete	and	limited.	In	this	case	the	student	should	not	register	for	the	
class.	The	instructor	will	provide	the	student	with	a	written	statement	of	the	
portions	of	the	course	from	which	they	are	exempted	and	those	they	must	
complete.	For	instance,	the	student	may	be	required	to	attend	a	certain	series	
of	lectures.		

Supervision 
	
Senior Supervisor 
When	students	are	initially	accepted	into	the	MRM	program,	they	have	been	
selected	by	a	supervisor.	Normally	the	student	will	continue	to	work	with	this	initial	
supervisor	until	they	graduate,	but	sometimes	a	student’s	direction	or	area	of	
research	interest	changes	during	the	program,	in	which	case	an	agreement	may	be	
reached	between	the	student	and	another	REM	faculty	member	to	take	on	the	role	
of	senior	supervisor.	All	those	involved	–	student,	old	supervisor	and	new	
supervisor	should	be	part	of	the	decision-making	process	around	such	a	change.		
For	an	MRM	thesis,	the	senior	supervisor	must	be	a	tenure-track	REM	faculty	
member	at	the	rank	of	assistant	professor	or	above.	For	an	MRM	project,	the	senior	
supervisor	may	be	a	tenure-track	REM	faculty	member	or	any	other	REM	faculty	
member	deemed	to	be	qualified	by	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee	and	
approved	by	the	dean	of	graduate	studies.	
	
The	senior	supervisor’s	roles	include:	
	

1. To	facilitate,	and	if	needed,	lead	discussions	of	potential	thesis	or	699	
research	project	topics	with	the	student;	

	
2. To	establish	(with	input	from	the	student)	a	supervisory	committee;	

	
3. To	act	as	chair	of	the	supervisory	committee;	

	
4. To	recommend,	and,	if	appropriate,	approve	student	course	selections;	
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5. To	ensure	that	all	members	of	the	supervisory	committee	are	fully	aware	of	
pertinent	program	procedures	and	requirements	of	the	MRM	program;	

	
6. To	ensure	that	all	members	of	the	supervisory	committee	understand	the	

differences	between	the	MRM	program	and	a	single-discipline	master’s	
program.	

	
You	should	make	an	appointment	with	your	supervisor	in	the	first	few	weeks	of	
classes	and	check	in	frequently	thereafter	(at	least	monthly).	Your	supervisor	can	do	
a	number	of	things	for	you,	including:	
	

• Discussing	which	courses	are	best	to	take,	and	when	to	take	them,	given	
your	research	interests;	
	

• Signing	course	enrollment	forms,	when	necessary;	
	

• Helping	to	identify	areas	of	research	interest	and	suitable	theoretical	and	
methodological	approaches	to	your	research	problem;	
	

• Identifying	appropriate	faculty	members	and	other	academic	or	
professional	contacts	to	meet	with	and	involve	in	your	research	project;	
	

• Identifying	other	students	working	in	similar	areas;	
	

• Reviewing	course	grades	and	general	progress	in	the	program;	
	

• Suggesting	funding	sources	and	helping	to	develop	proposals	for	research	
funding;	
	

• Helping	to	scope	and	plan	your	thesis	or	699	research	project.	
	
You	should	talk	with	your	supervisor	to	make	sure	that	you	are	both	clear	about	the	
expectations	for	your	coursework,	research,	funding	and	supervisory	relationship.	
Together,	you	can	establish	a	realistic	schedule	for	your	courses	and	research.	A	
template	for	a	written	agreement	between	student	and	supervisor	setting	out	
expectations	for	supervision	and	completion	of	the	degree	is	available	on	the	REM	
website.	You	should	also	stay	in	frequent	communication	with	the	REM	graduate	
program	assistant.		
	
In	the	unlikely	event	that	you	decide	during	your	time	in	the	MRM	program	that	you	
wish	to	change	supervisors,	you	should	seek	advice	from	the	REM	graduate	program	
assistant	and	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee.	You	will	want	to	
make	sure	that	you	honour	any	commitments	you	have	made	to	your	existing	
supervisor	or	others	concerning	research	projects,	funding,	research	assistantships	
or	teaching	assistantships	and	other	matters.	A	change	of	supervisors	requires	
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approval	from	the	Chair	of	the	REM	Graduate	Studies	Committee	and	the	SFU	Office	
of	Graduate	and	Postdoctoral	Studies.	
	
The Supervisory Committee 
The	supervisory	committee	for	your	research	should	be	formed	as	soon	as	possible	
after	you	begin	the	program,	and	no	later	than	the	beginning	of	the	third	
semester	following	admission.	Together	with	your	senior	supervisor	you	will	
identify	other	faculty	members	or	professionals	who	could	contribute	to	the	
committee.	Your	supervisory	committee	should	be	viewed	as	a	group	of	advisors	to	
help	you	in	your	graduate	program,	and	especially	to	assist	you	in	designing	and	
reviewing	the	progress	of	your	thesis	or	project.	They	are	responsible	for	helping	
you	to	develop	a	program	of	study	leading	to	a	degree	and	for	reporting	to	the	REM	
graduate	studies	committee	at	least	once	each	year	on	your	academic	progress.	The	
members	of	the	supervisory	committee	other	than	the	senior	supervisor	are	also	
there	to	provide	you	with	an	additional	perspective	on	your	research.	Sometimes	
this	will	be	in	the	form	of	further	expertise	in	your	area	of	focus;	but	in	other	cases	
they	will	provide	expertise	in	another	discipline.	Committee	members	can	be	strong	
allies	and	good	sounding	boards.	
	
You	may	find	that	the	members	of	your	supervisory	committee	have	varying	
expectations	regarding	their	roles	on	your	committee.	It	is	best	to	get	them	involved	
early	and	to	make	sure	that	the	expectations	are	clearly	agreed	upon.	At	a	minimum	
the	committee	should	review	and	approve	your	research	proposal,	including	a	
detailed	description	of	the	methodology	and	the	layout	of	the	project	or	thesis.	As	
well,	they	should	attend	supervisory	committee	meetings	as	reasonably	requested	
by	your	supervisor	and	you,	and	the	committee	will	review	drafts	of	your	project	or	
thesis	after	your	supervisor	decides	that	it	is	ready	for	their	review.	When	your	
thesis	or	project	is	ready	to	be	defended,	your	supervisory	committee	will	also	
participate	in	your	oral	examination	and	the	evaluation	of	the	completed	product.	
Throughout	your	time	in	the	program	your	committee	should	be	available	for	
consultation	with	you	on	a	regular	basis,	with	reasonable	advance	notice.	
	
Supervisory Committee Requirements 
The	specific	requirements	for	the	composition	of	an	MRM	project	committee	and	an	
MRM	thesis	committee	are	described	below.			
	
MRM Project Stream 
The	supervisory	committee	for	an	MRM	project	consists	of	the	senior	supervisor	
and	at	least	one	other	person.	That	additional	person	may	be	another	REM	or	SFU	
faculty	member	or	adjunct	professor,	or	someone	else	who	is	approved	as	suitably	
qualified	by	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee	and	the	dean	of	
graduate	studies.	Normally	at	least	one	member	of	the	supervisory	committee	in	
addition	to	the	senior	supervisor	must	have	at	least	a	master’s	degree.	When	
deemed	appropriate	by	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee	and	the	



	 11	

dean	of	graduate	studies,	other	members	of	the	supervisory	committee	may	be	
other	suitably	qualified	individuals.	
	
MRM Thesis Stream 
The	supervisory	committee	for	an	MRM	thesis	consists	of	the	senior	supervisor	and	
at	least	one	other	person.	At	least	one	member	of	the	supervisory	committee	in	
addition	to	the	senior	supervisor	must	normally	be	a	faculty	member	or	an	adjunct	
professor	or	a	research	associate	at	Simon	Fraser	University.	When	deemed	
appropriate	by	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee	and	the	dean	of	
graduate	studies,	other	members	of	the	supervisory	committee	may	be	other	
suitably	qualified	individuals.	
	
Approval of the Composition of the Supervisory Committee for an MRM Thesis or 
Project 
The	composition	of	your	supervisory	committee	requires	approval	from	your	senior	
supervisor,	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	committee	and	the	dean	of	
graduate	studies.	The	required	form	to	request	approval	is	available	from	the	REM	
graduate	program	assistant.	If	one	or	more	of	the	proposed	committee	members	are	
not	SFU	faculty	members,	a	brief	current	curriculum	vitae	of	each	of	those	
individuals	must	be	included	with	the	form	requesting	approval.		
	
Meetings of the Supervisory Committee 
You	should	hold	regular	meetings	with	all	members	of	your	supervisory	committee:	
ideally	at	least	one	per	term.	While	the	number	of	meetings	may	vary,	it	is	
particularly	important	to	hold	meetings	during	the	formative	stages	of	your	
research:	to	discuss	the	topic	in	general,	to	revise	and	approve	the	proposal,	and	to	
discuss	detailed	methodologies,	sources	of	data,	proposed	analyses	and	other	
matters.	After	data	collection,	you	should	again	meet	with	the	full	committee	to	
review	the	proposed	structure	of	the	report,	analysis,	and	results.	At	a	minimum,	
you	must	have	a	meeting	with	your	full	supervisory	committee	at	least	once	per	
year.	
	
Some	tips	for	successful	meetings	include:	
	

• Distribute	an	agenda	before	the	meeting	that	covers	what	the	meeting	is	
about	and	any	decisions	that	need	to	be	made;	
	

• Note	the	priority	for	each	agenda	item;	
	

• Keep	minutes	of	the	meeting	or	a	summary	of	the	decisions	made	and	
circulate	those	to	all	committee	members	after	the	meeting;	
	

• Ensure	that	you	get	your	committee	members'	undivided	attention	—	if	
faculty	are	distracted	by	phone	calls	or	interruptions	from	students,	book	
another	room	(e.g.,	the	REM	seminar	room)	for	the	meeting.	
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Progress Evaluation  
During	your	second	semester	in	the	program,	your	supervisor	will	review	your	fall	
term	results	to	identify	any	potential	problems.	If	your	supervisor	finds	any	
apparent	difficulty	in	your	progress,	you	will	be	asked	to	meet	with	your	supervisor,	
the	chair	of	the	graduate	studies	committee,	and	the	instructors	of	courses	in	which	
you	have	experienced	problems.	The	purpose	of	the	meeting	will	be	to	determine	
the	reason(s)	for	the	apparently	unsatisfactory	first-term	performance.	It	is	
recognized	that	students	generally	go	through	an	adjustment	period	and	the	
emphasis	of	this	meeting	will	be	on	assisting	the	student.	The	evaluation	of	your	
progress	in	course	work	will	rely	in	part	on	your	maintenance	of	a	CGPA	of	3.0	as	
required	by	the	graduate	regulations.	
	
In	the	fall	semester	of	the	second	year	your	academic	performance	will	again	be	
evaluated.	This	is	an	automated	process	from	Graduate	Studies,	and	you	should	
schedule	a	committee	meeting	to	discuss	your	progress.	Graduate	regulation	1.8.2	
sets	out	the	procedure	that	will	be	followed	if	your	progress	appears	to	be	
unsatisfactory,	including	the	potential	consequences	for	you.	Those	consequences	
include	the	possibility	that	you	could	be	required	to	withdraw	from	the	university.	
Note	also	that	the	graduate	regulations	state,	“Under	no	circumstances	will	a	
student	whose	CGPA	is	below	3.0	be	awarded	a	graduate	degree.”		
	
Required Approvals for Research Involving Human Subjects or Animals 
All	research	involving	human	subjects	or	human	biological	materials	must	be	
reviewed	and	approved	by	the	university's	Research	Ethics	Board	(SFU	policy	
R20.01	“Ethics	Review	of	Research	Involving	Human	Participants”).	Failure	to	
obtain	this	approval	prior	to	conducting	the	research	is	a	violation	of	university	
policy	and	is	grounds	for	the	library	to	refuse	to	accept	the	completed	thesis	or	
project,	preventing	the	student	from	completing	their	degree.	
	
Any	proposal	for	the	use	of	animals	in	research	or	teaching	must	be	approved	in	
advance	by	the	SFU	University	Animal	Care	Committee	(SFU	policy	R20.03	
“Treatment	of	Animals	in	Research	and	Teaching”).	This	requirement	applies	to	
observational	field	research	on	wildlife	as	well	as	more	intrusive	studies	involving	
wildlife	or	other	animals	in	the	field	or	lab.	The	approval	process	may	involve	
external	review,	so	students	should	apply	at	least	2-3	months	before	they	anticipate	
starting	the	research	in	order	to	ensure	that	all	permits	can	be	obtained	before	the	
research	begins.	Failure	to	obtain	approval	prior	to	conducting	the	research	is	a	
violation	of	university	policy	and	may	prevent	the	student	from	completing	their	
degree.	

Oral Presentation and Examination of the Thesis or Project 
You	are	required	to	pass	an	oral	presentation	and	oral	examination	of	your	thesis	or	
research	project.	Before	scheduling	this	exam,	you	must	have	obtained	written	
approval	from	your	committee	that	the	thesis	or	project	is	ready	for	defence.		
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It	is	common	for	the	senior	supervisor	to	carefully	review	and	edit	one	or	more	
drafts	of	the	entire	thesis	or	project	before	it	is	distributed	to	the	full	supervisory	
committee	for	their	review.	This	approach	helps	to	ensure	that	the	draft	is	of	high	
quality	and	likely	to	be	found	acceptable	by	the	rest	of	the	supervisory	committee.	
However,	committee	members	often	wish	to	be	included	in	the	editorial	process	at	
an	earlier	stage.	Discuss	this	with	your	supervisor	and	committee	members	early	in	
the	writing	process.		Where	specialized	input	is	required	from	other	committee	
members	earlier	in	the	editorial	process,	those	sections	can	be	reviewed	by	the	
relevant	committee	members	at	that	time.	After	you	have	distributed	the	draft	
thesis	to	the	entire	supervisory	committee,	members	of	the	committee	are	expected	
to	respond	to	you	on	the	quality	of	the	thesis	or	project,	and	any	revisions	they	
require,	within	a	reasonable	time	period	(i.e.,	within	approximately	three	weeks).	
You	will	typically	need	to	complete	several	rounds	of	revisions	before	the	
committee	members	find	the	draft	thesis	or	project	acceptable	for	defense.	
	
Once	you	have	your	committee’s	approval	to	defend	your	thesis	or	project,	contact	
the	REM	graduate	program	assistant.	The	graduate	program	assistant	will	give	you	
detailed	instructions	setting	out	the	steps	and	forms	required	to	set	the	date	for	the	
examination	and	have	your	final	thesis	or	project	approved	and	ready	for	
submission	to	the	library.	You	should	notify	the	graduate	program	assistant	of	your	
plans	and	obtain	these	instructions	and	forms	well	before	the	date	on	which	you	expect	
to	defend.	You	should	also	review	the	instructions,	templates	and	other	material	on	the	
SFU	library	“Thesis	Assistance”	website	maintained	by	the	library	thesis	assistant	
(https://www.lib.sfu.ca/help/publish/thesis).	Your	thesis	or	project	must	conform	to	
SFU-specific	formatting	standards,	and	follow	SFU-specific	regulations	and	policies	or	
it	will	not	be	accepted	by	the	library.	
	
The	graduate	program	assistant	will	prepare	a	notice	of	the	exam	and	advertise	it	to	
the	SFU	community.	The	graduate	program	assistant	will	also	prepare	several	forms	
that	need	to	be	signed	at	the	examination.		
	
The	specific	requirements	for	an	MRM	project	defence	and	an	MRM	thesis	defence	
are	described	below.	
	
MRM Project Examination 
The	examining	committee	for	a	699	research	project	consists	of	all	members	of	the	
student’s	supervisory	committee.	The	examination	is	chaired	by	a	non-voting	
chairperson	who	is	not	part	of	the	supervisory	committee	(discussed	below).	The	
chair,	supervisor	and	student	must	all	be	present	in	person	at	the	exam,	but	up	to	
two	other	committee	members	may	participate	by	phone	or	video	conference.	The	
exam	is	open	to	the	public.		
	
Prior	to	the	exam,	the	student	and	supervisor	should	select	a	chairperson,	who	will	
introduce	the	speaker,	facilitate	the	question	period	following	the	formal	
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presentation	and	ensure	that	the	presentation	is	within	the	prescribed	time	limit.	
The	chair	may	be	a	senior	REM	student	or	a	faculty	member.	Students	will	normally	
be	given	approximately	15-20	minutes	to	describe	their	project,	followed	by	
questions	from	the	supervisory	committee	and	the	audience.	The	exam	may	be	held	
prior	to	the	final	detailed	editing	of	the	written	project	as	long	as	it	is	substantially	
completed.	You	should	discuss	the	format	of	your	presentation	with	your	supervisor	
in	advance,	and	you	should	have	a	well-prepared	and	rehearsed	talk.	
	
Project Examination Procedure 
The	chair	of	your	exam	should	obtain	a	copy	of	the	"Guidelines	for	the	Oral	
Presentation	of	a	REM	699	Research	Project"	from	the	REM	graduate	program	
assistant	and	you	should	review	this	in	advance.		The	procedure	for	the	exam	is	as	
follows:	
	

The	chair	is	expected	to	be	impartial	and	to	ensure	fairness	in	the	questioning	
from	the	examining	committee	and	audience.	

	
1. The	chair	announces	the	name	of	the	candidate	and	the	title	of	the	699	

research	project	to	be	examined.		
	
2. The	chair	introduces	the	candidate	and	all	members	of	the	examining	

committee.	
	
3. The	chair	describes	how	the	exam	will	be	conducted:	
	

a. The	student	will	open	the	proceedings	with	a	prepared	talk	of	15-	20	
minutes	in	length.		

b. The	student	will	then	respond	to	a	series	of	questions	posed	by	each	
examiner	in	turn.	There	will	normally	be	two	rounds	of	questions	from	
the	examiners,	with	the	option	for	a	third	round	if	the	examiners	feel	it	is	
needed.	In	the	first	round,	each	member	of	the	committee	has	15–20	
minutes	to	pose	questions.	The	second	and	subsequent	rounds	of	
questions	(if	any)	should	be	approximately	5-10	minutes	per	examiner.	

c. The	sequence	of	questioning	will	be	determined	by	the	chair,	in	
consultation	with	the	committee,	except	that	the	senior	supervisor	must	
go	last	in	each	round	of	questioning.	Typically,	each	round	of	questions	
begins	with	the	member	of	the	examining	committee	who	is	least	
connected	with	the	student	and	the	student’s	research,	and	then	moves	
to	those	committee	members	who	are	more	closely	connected.	

d. The	chair	will	then	invite	questions	from	the	audience.	
	

4. The	examination	then	unfolds	as	described	by	the	chair.	If	a	question	from	
the	audience	seems	to	be	inappropriate	or	irrelevant,	the	chair	may	ask	the	
advice	of	the	examining	committee	about	whether	or	not	to	allow	the	
question.	
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5. After	the	final	round	of	questions,	the	student,	chair	and	audience	are	asked	

to	leave	the	room	and	the	examining	committee	meets	alone	to	assess	the	
student’s	performance.	Each	committee	member	should	provide	an	
independent	assessment.	This	should	be	followed	by	a	discussion	and	a	
decision.	The	Examination	Committee	must	reach	a	consensus	decision.	If	a	
consensus	is	not	attained,	the	committee	may	delay	the	decision	and	request	
other	REM	faculty	members	to	provide	help	with	its	deliberation.	After	a	
result	has	been	determined,	the	student	is	invited	back	into	the	room	and	
informed	of	the	result.	
	

The	examining	committee	may	assess	the	oral	presentation	as	“satisfactory”	or	
“unsatisfactory.”	In	the	latter	case	the	student	must	repeat	the	oral	exam	within	
seven	days.		
	
MRM Thesis Examination 
The	examining	committee	for	an	MRM	thesis	consists	of	the	following	individuals:		
	

1. A	REM	faculty	member,	who	is	not	a	member	of	the	supervisory	committee,	
will	be	the	non-voting	chair	of	the	examining	committee;	

	
2. All	members	of	the	student’s	supervisory	committee;	and	

	
3. An	examiner	who	is	a	member	of	faculty,	or	a	person	suitably	qualified,	who	

is	not	a	member	of	the	student's	supervisory	committee. The	examiner	may	
be	a	faculty	member	in	REM,	but	for	some	students	an	examiner	from	outside	
the	department	might	be	more	suitable.	The	examiner	should	not	have	
attended	any	previous	committee	meetings	or	have	been	involved	in	the	
development	of	the	student’s	proposed	research.		

	
The	chair,	supervisor	and	student	must	be	present	in	person	at	the	exam,	but	up	to	
two	other	members	of	the	examining	committee	may	participate	by	phone	or	video	
conference.	
	
The	graduate	regulations	stipulate	that	preparation	for	the	examination	of	a	
master’s	thesis	shall	not	take	place	until	the	thesis	is	complete	and	in	the	required	
format	for	submission	to	the	library	(recognizing	that	further	post-defence	edits	
may	be	required).	The	student’s	supervisory	committee	then	makes	a	
recommendation	to	the	chair	of	the	graduate	studies	committee	concerning	the	
date,	place	and	time	of	the	thesis	examination	and	the	composition	of	the	examining	
committee.	Upon	approval	of	the	chair	of	the	graduate	program	committee,	this	
recommendation,	with	the	thesis	title,	is	sent	to	the	associate	director,	graduate	
admission,	records	and	registration	for	entry	into	the	university's	records.	The	
examining	committee	composition	must	reach	the	director	at	least	four	weeks	
before	the	examination	date.	At	this	time,	the	chair	of	the	REM	graduate	studies	
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committee	will	notify	the	university	community	of	the	intended	time	and	place	of	
the	examination.	
	
At	least	two	weeks	before	the	date	of	the	thesis	examination,	a	digital	copy	of	the	
completed	thesis	is	distributed	to	the	examining	committee	by	the	chair	of	the	
graduate	studies	committee.	If	the	date	or	place	has	been	changed,	the	chair	of	the	
graduate	studies	committee	will	notify	the	university	community.	
	
Thesis Examination Procedure 
The	exam	begins	with	the	chair	of	the	exam	introducing	the	candidate	and	the	
members	of	the	examining	committee.	The	candidate	then	gives	a	20-25	minute	oral	
presentation	of	the	thesis.	This	is	followed	by	sequential	questioning	of	the	
candidate	by	the	examining	committee.	The	order	of	questioning	is	from	most	
“external”	to	most	“internal”:	the	examiner,	non-SFU	members	of	the	supervisory	
committee,	non-REM	members	of	the	supervisory	committee,	REM	members	of	the	
supervisory	committee,	and	the	senior	supervisor.	Each	examiner	will	have	up	to	20	
minutes	for	their	first	round	of	questions.	Ideally,	each	examiner	will	limit	their	
questioning	in	the	second	and	subsequent	rounds	to	10	minutes.	While	two	rounds	
of	questioning	is	the	norm,	the	thesis	examination	committee	is	allowed	to	question	
the	student	for	as	long	as	is	necessary	to	make	their	determination.	The	examination	
is	open	to	the	public	and,	after	the	conclusion	of	questioning	by	the	examiners,	
questions	are	normally	allowed	from	anyone	in	attendance,	although	the	chair	of	the	
examination	committee	has	the	discretion	to	ensure	that	the	process	does	not	
extend	beyond	a	reasonable	time	period.	
	
Outcomes of the Thesis Defense  
(see	graduate	regulation	1.10.1)	
There	are	four	possible	levels	of	classification	of	the	thesis	examination:	
	

1. The	thesis	may	be	passed	as	submitted;	
	
2. The	thesis	may	be	passed	on	the	condition	that	minor	revisions	be	completed	

to	the	satisfaction	of	the	senior	supervisor;		
	
3. The	examining	committee	may	defer	making	judgment	if	it	judges	that	the	

thesis	could	pass	after	additional	work	by	the	candidate.	The	examining	
committee	for	the	re-examination	must	remain	the	same,	must	set	an	end	
date	for	completion	and	may	not	defer	judgment	a	second	time.	The	
examining	committee	may	

	
4. Reach	its	decision	by	individual	examination	of	the	revised	thesis	or	

	
5. Formally	re-examine	the	student	under	section	1.10.1	of	the	graduate	

regulations.	A	date	and	time	for	the	re-examination	is	set	by	the	examination	
committee	and	may	not	be	postponed	once	set.	The	revised	thesis	is	
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distributed	to	the	examining	committee,	including	the	examiner,	by	the	chair	
of	the	graduate	studies	committee	or	designate.		

	
6. The	thesis	may	be	failed.	In	this	case,	the	candidate	is	required	to	withdraw	

from	the	university.	
	
The	decision	of	the	examining	committee	is	by	simple	majority	vote.	A	decision	to	
pass	the	thesis	or	to	defer	making	judgment	may	not	be	reached	on	a	tie	vote	of	the	
examining	committee.	If	at	first	a	majority	vote	to	pass	the	thesis	cannot	be	reached,	
and	subsequently,	if	a	majority	vote	to	defer	judgment	cannot	be	reached,	the	thesis	
will	be	failed.	
	
Upon	successful	completion	of	the	examination,	the	thesis	must	be	submitted	to	the	
library	no	later	than	the	end	of	the	subsequent	term.	


